Vernhams Dean Parish Council

	MINUTES OF MEETING
	:8th January 2018

	TIME OF MEETING
	:7.30 pm 

	venue of meeting
	:Millennium Hall Vernham Dean

	Type of meeting
	:ORDINARY

	present
	: Mr P Nicoll (PN)

	
	: mr w Hawkins (WH)

	
	:MRS M PERRY (MP)

	
	:Mr m doherty (MD)

	
	: mr m knight (MK)

	
	: mr h watkins (HW)

	
	:MRs J DRURY (JD)

	Chaired by
	:mr R winch (Rw)

	in attendance
	:Mrs K Nightingale (KN)

:cllr p giddings (PG)

	Parishioners
	:0


	
	

	
	Apologies 
Cllr K Locke

	
	Register of Interest
None

	
	Urgent Matters

None raised.

	
	Minutes of meeting 13th Nov 2017 agreed and signed.

	
	Public Participation

None

Matters Arising
Bonnalack & Bishop Solicitors have been engaged to represent the PC in regard to the easement agreement with the School. All costs will be met by HCC.

The practice manager from the surgery has indicated they would consider using the old kitchen (upon renovation) as a surgery. HCC have indicated they would require a peppercorn rental of £500 p.a. and they would grant a 20 year lease. While the idea of a lease is understandable the PC felt strongly that 20 years was not long enough and the suggested peppercorn amount was too high. £50 p.a. was suggested as acceptable together with a 90 year lease in order that any investment made by the PC could be offset. Investment needed is estimated to be £10 – 20k possibly more. The chair to contact HCC with our requirements and try to ascertain what HCC would do with the building if we do not take it on. Other ongoing costs also need to be investigated – rates, utlility bills, insurance etc. MD to follow up on tax relief.  Sub letting is not allowed and we will need to show shared services for the community are being offered.

A timetable has been distributed showing the proposed rollout of faster broadband. It was generally agreed that performance has increased recently. 

No article was written regarding admission payments on Bonfire Night. It was decided it would be more prudent to write something shortly ahead of the next event.

Clerk to circulate the letter from Kensington Palace to councillors.

Highways Report
Cllr Knight has reported all potholes to HCC. Markings on Shepherds Rise have appeared where we would like to see a dropped kerb. MK to follow up with Andy Irving (copy in Cllr Locke) to try and get a firm date when we can expect to see all work completed. 

Flooding at the bottom of Conholt Hill was once again an issue. Action taken by the landowner appears not to resolved the problem. MK will also raise this issue with HCC as it is a highways issue. Channels appear to have been cut into verges between Vernham Street and Littledown to allow water to flow away.  

A new access road to a farm in Buttermere is being created near Heath Barn and a parishioner has complained about the amount of mud being left on the road. The police have been contacted.



	.
	PFA Update

A date for the AGM is yet to be confirmed. The maintenance contract is still to go out to tender. It was suggested that TVBC could be asked to include strimming around MUGA and to apply herbicide. Clerk will follow up with TVBC. The issue of dog fouling at the bottom of Church Path is once again a problem. The PFA have funds available to aquire some new playground equipment and some discussion is needed to ascertain what type of equipment is desired. Cllr Giddings advised that his match fund grant of £1000 is available until the end of March, and the PC is in receipt of £1208 CiL money. The chair of the PFA is pulling a team together to organise a fete in the summer. WH is not able to commit much time due to work commitments. It was requested that the PFA chairman attends PC meetings as his predecessor did so that the PC is fully aware of what is going on and also that it may have resources available to help where there are issues.  It was agreed that the Pavilion is a priority and needs immediate repair as there are H&S implications as well as insurance claim ones. MK will engage the services of Stuart Haigh to carry out all work necessary.

Correspondence 

RW attended a meeting concerned with the TVBC Governance review of parish boundaries. This exercise is carried out every 10 years. The boundary dividing Upton between the parishes of Vernham Dean and Hurstbourne Tarrant is very convoluted. HbT Parish Council have initiated a meeting to take place in The Crown 17th January to which all Parishioners are invited to discuss the issue. Representatives from VD PC will attend: PN MD and WH.

It may be the case that Linkenholt is subsumed into another parish. Providing the residents of Linkenholt were happy there would be no reason for VDPC to object.

A parishioner has reported a case of vandalism of property to the Council. A quantity of cooking oil was thrown over a back door causing considerable upset and inconvenience. The same parishioner has also reported that contractors working for him have received verbal abuse. The Council was very concerned to learn of this.

Councillors Reports. 

HW queried when the surface of PO Alley would be resolved. The gravel has been delivered ready for spreading but it is unknown what the timeframe is.

JD raised the issue of a very bright floodlight at an equestrian property and queried whether planning permission is required. JD to consult with the Enforcement Officer at TVBC.

MK reported that the battery for the de-fibrilator had been replaced. The adult pads will need replacing in Feb 2018 and the junior ones in Feb 2019.

Footpaths

The overgrown FP14 has now been cleared.

2 large trees are down at Botes Copse. WH will contact estate manager.

	
	Planning
17/02878/ FULLN. Retrospective. Stables and tack room Manor Farm Cottage VD. No comment.

17/03223/FULLN. Change of use from equestrian to domestic. Stable Cottage Vernham Manor VD. No comment.

The chapel in Back Lane was slightly mis-sold as a “house” The purchaser has decided to withdraw and lose his deposit rather than risk purchasing it. 

Finance

Balance in Lloyds account: £22645.82 at 27th Dec 2017.

It was unanimously agreed to keep the precept at the previous year level of £10,000.

A spreadsheet listing spend to date FY2017 2018 was distributed along with projected budget amounts for next year. The main change to the budgeted amount is a reduction in the village hall subsidy from £1500 to £1000 FY 2018 2019. 

Invoices authorised and cheques raised for: 

K Nightingale Q3 salary £569.07

TVBC Grass cutting £1133.95

M Knight for purchase of de-fib battery £270.00

Playsafety inspection £84.00

Bonallack & Bishop solicitors £300.00 – to be re-imbursed by HCC

PFA £500.00 maintenance

Meeting finished 9.00 pm. 

Date of next meeting: 12th March 2018
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